

ROBIN WRITES

HOME AND AWAY

It was a real privilege to have a visit here recently of the DIOCESAN ADVISER for MISSION and RENEWAL, the REVD JOHN FORD. John's role is to help local churches to be outward looking and to make the most of their situation to encourage faith and growth.

You may remember that as a result of the PASTORAL LETTER from Bishop Ian, we studied the programme of developing a PASTORAL STRATEGY. This was first tackled in home groups during Lent, and then a UNITED BENEFICE meeting in April launched the possibility of a FOUR YEAR PLAN for the Benefice. This was supported by each PCC in turn. The first year is to have an APPRAISAL or AUDIT. This actually means LISTENING. John is helping us to think this through.

His ideas are to be shared with the FIRST BENEFICE PCC to be held on 7 November when he will be joining us at St Peter's Church, Fairlight Cove. AT HOME we are thinking of a FORWARD MOVE.

This month we shall be entertaining visitors from the CHURCH MISSION SOCIETY. Formerly known as the Church Missionary Society CMS remind us that we belong to a World-wide Church. Revd Laurie and Mrs Wendy Hubbard, just back from leave as MISSION PARTNERS in Damascus, Syria are to be our guests on 27 October. Laurie and Wendy will be speaking at the CMS Hastings & District meeting on Saturday 26 October in the morning and visiting the Bring and Buy Sale at "Beaulieu", Meadow Way in Fairlight from 2.00 - 4.00 pm on the same day. Laurie will preach at Pett on the Sunday at 9.30 am and at Guestling at 11.00 am. The weekend will finish with a United Service at 4.00 pm at St Peter's, Fairlight Cove. There will be retiring offerings at both churches, both for CMS. Please give as generously as you can. The Hubbards will remind us that we have a responsibility towards those abroad as well as at home - The AWAY is as vital as the HOME.

We need to be thinking Mission all the time in these days when the Church needs to be outgoing. Your interest home and away is needed.

3

GUESTLING ROTA OCTOBER 1996

6 October - MATINS - Trinity 18 - Pentecost 19 - (Green) PRESIDENT/PREACHER - Revd Derek Owen

FLOWERS - Lady Ashburnham, Mrs Carpenter, Mrs Coppins

SIDESMEN - Mr Barnett, Mrs Breeds READERS - Mr Tytherleigh - Joshua 23

- Mr Barnett - 2 Corinthians 11:16 - 31

13 October - PARISH COMMUNION - Trinity 19 - Pentecost 20 - (Green)

PRESIDENT/PREACHER - Revd Humphrey Newman

FLOWERS - Mrs Greenwood, Mr Greenwood, Mrs Brooks

SIDESMEN - Mrs Williams, Mrs Betson ELEMENTS - Miss Groves, Mrs Smith

READERS - Lady Ashburnham - Genesis 32:22 - 30

- Mrs Brooks - 1 Corinthians 9:19 to end

20 October - FAMILY COMMUNION RITE A - Last after Pentecost - (Green)

PRESIDENT/PREACHER - Revd Derek Owen

FLOWERS - Mrs Jennings, Mrs M Griffiths, Mrs Perry

SIDESMEN - Young People ELEMENTS - Young People

27 October - PARISH COMMUNION - 9th Before Christmas, 5th Before Advent (Green)

PRESIDENT/PREACHER - Revd Derek Owen (with Mr Laurie Hubbard (CMS)

FLOWERS - Mrs Gainsbury, Mrs Groves, Mrs Smith

SIDESMEN - Mr Jury, Mrs Page

ELEMENTS - Mrs Gainsbury, Mrs Betson

READERS - Mrs Wicking - Genesis 1:1 to 3 and 24 - 31a

- Mrs Page - Colossians 1:15 - 20

PETT & PETT LEVEL ROTA OCTOBER 1996

2 October - 11.00 am HOLY COMMUNION (Pett Level)

6 October - 9.30 am PARISH COMMUNION (Pett)

PRESIDENT/PREACHER - Canon Michael Townroe

INTERCESSIONS - Miss M Deasy

SIDESPERSONS - Mrs A Scott, Mr J Hiatt

SERVER - Mr J Underwood

READER - Mrs A Scott - Romans 5:1 - 11

Pett Level flowers and cleaning - Mrs J Slack

13 October - 8:00 am HOLY COMMUNION (Pett Level)

CELEBRANT - Revd Robin Balch

READER/SIDESPERSON - Mrs D Griffiths - 1 Corinthians 9:19 to end

Pett Level flowers and cleaning - Mrs D Griffiths

10.30 am FAMILY SERVICE (Pett)

LEADER

· - Mrs Eileen Balch

SIDESPERSON

- Mr J Hiatt

20 October - 9.30 am PARISH COMMUNION (Pett)

PRESIDENT/PREACHER - Canon Michael Townroe

INTERCESSIONS - Mr K Gill

SIDESPERSONS - Mr J Greenfield, Mrs J Coby

SERVER - Mrs A Hawksley

READER - Mrs J Coby - Revelation 7:2 - 4 and 9 to end

Pett Level flowers and cleaning - Mrs J Slack

27 October 8.00 am HOLY COMMUNION (Pett Level)

CELEBRANT - Revd Derek Owen

READER/SIDESPERSON - Mrs A Hawksley - Colossians 1:15 - 20

Pett Level flowers and cleaning - Mrs A Hawksley

9.30 am MATINS (Pett)

LEADER/PREACHER - Revd Laurie Hubbard (CMS) SIDESPERSONS - Mrs K Jury, Miss M Deasy

READERS - Miss M Turner - Proverbs 8 v1 and v22 - 31

- Mrs B Vick - Revelation 21:1 - 7 and 22 to end

ST LAURENCE DIARY OCTOBER 1996

11.00 am Holy Communion at Pett Level

12

11.00 am Matins - Trinity 18 - Pentecost 19 - Revd Derek Owen

9 - 13 VIEWPOINT at Fairlight - Guestling members welcome to events. Refer to magazine.

2.15 pm Three Oaks WI Annual Meeting, Three Oaks Village Hall 10 New members and visitors welcome.

2.00 pm Jumble Sale at Guestling Village Hall for Church funds. Jumble needed. Ring K Greenwood 812790 or Ken Tytherleigh 751516

11.00 am Parish Communion - Trinity 19 - Pentecost 20 - Revd 13 Humphrey Newman.

19 - 4 November - Rector and Mrs Balch away on holiday.

11.00 am Family Communion Rite A - Trinity 20 Last After pentecost -Revd Derek Owen.

CMS Weekend with Laurie and Wendy Hubbard 26/27 2.00 - 4.00 pm at "Beaulieu", Meadow Way, Fairlight

11.00 am Parish Communion - 5th Before Advent - Revd Derek Owen 27 Speaker Mr Laurie Hubbard (CMS).

29 7.30 pm Three Oaks Village Hall Management Committee AGM in the

GUESTLING FLOWER FESTIVAL was again very successful by raising £1,835 for church funds. Many thanks to ALL who worked so hard during the 3 days. Those in the tent and in the church, those who advertised and prepared beforehand and, of course, the arrangers deserve a hearty word of thanks. Considerable thought and time were given by the arrangers. Costs: Flowers £227, oasis £30, sundries for the tent £23. We need, therefore, to start raising money for next year. We shall begin with a Coffee Morning in November (details next month). The 1997 Festival dates are 15 - 17 August.

Rosemary Gainsbury

WRVS MEALS ON WHEELS - DRIVERS NEEDED - Hot meals are provided for elderly and housebound people, but volunteer drivers are needed to deliver them. Can you offer time and transport to perform this important service?

For details ring - WRVS

01797 225808

- Mrs Carpenter

01424 813328

THREE OAKS KEEP FIT sessions have restarted after the summer break. Friday evenings 7.30 - 8.45 pm.

AROUND THE BENEFICE IN OCTOBER

11.00 am Holy Communion at St Nicholas, Pett Level (Open to all in Pett and Guestling)

7.30 pm Royal British Legion meet at 'The Smuggler'

9 - 13 FAIRLIGHT 'VIEWPOINT 2000" with Evangelists Roger Murphy and Anne Hibbert. Please contact Robin and Eileen if interested.

Special interest to Guestling and Pett

7.30 pm Quiz Night at Fairlight Village Hall

3.00 pm Tea Afternoon at the Rectory 10

7.30 pm MEN'S SUPPER at 'The Smuggler'. Curry meal and bar open (Tickets £5.00) 7.30 pm LADIES EVENING with Anne Hibbert at White Cottage, Battery Hill, Fairlight.

2.00 - 4.00 pm FAMILIES PROGRAMME at Guestling Bradshaw School. Parents and children welcome.

4.00 pm Songs of Praise at St Andrew's. 13

7.30 pm Guestling PCC at the Rectory

19 - 4 November - Robin and Eileen's Annual Holiday

INTO NOVEMBER

Calling all families and children SATURDAY 2 NOVEMBER GRAND FIREWORK PARTY at APPLECROSS, FRIAR'S HILL, GUESTLING at 6.00 pm. Please let Wendy Hatch know you are coming - ring 812297.

PS After the super Holiday Club and Fun Day on 7 September why not join us at Guestling/Bradshaw School on Saturday 12 October 2.00 - 4.00 pm to meet Anne Hibbert and Helpers for the VIEWPOINT 2000 FAMILIES PROGRAMME?

See you there!

St Andrew's Church, Fairlight - VIEWPOINT 2000 presents a FAMILY FUN DAY for Children and Parents on SATURDAY 12 OCTOBER 2.00 - 4.00 pm at Guestling/Bradshaw School

For

A time of games, activities, music based on a Bible story.

Meet the team and learn a lot!

DIOCESAN ASSOCIATION FOR FAMILY SOCIAL WORK - It's not difficult to imagine the relief it would be, if you were a lone parent with domestic difficulties (maybe even a disabled child to care for) to find someone who had the time to listen and help sort out some of your problems in an understanding, practical and professional way. Recently nine people from the United Benefice joined others at an Open Meeting to hear Neil Morgan, FSW's Director, describe with his customary humour and common sense how he and his staff aim to fulfil that vital Christian role. Two buildings figure in the Association's work: Knowles Tooth Children's Centre, where families can enjoy a revitalising break, and Garton House, which provides accommodation for numerous agencies and selfhelp groups. The buildings and the work itself always need financial backing to make them viable and up to date, so fund raising is important. There will be a Mammoth Book Sale at Knowles Tooth on 15/16 November and any books you could spare would be much appreciated. So would any non-perishable foodstuffs to keep up year-round supplies for the Knowles Tooth larder. New toys for Christmas are always welcome too! If you could help with any of these items I would be most grateful, and could deliver them if they reached me by Wednesday 29 October. Thank you!

Ray Taylor, Paxstead, Pett Road (814674)

PETT CHOIR BINGO EVENING - The children are putting on a bingo evening on Friday 25 October, 6.30 - 8.30 pm to raise extra money towards microphones for use in Pett Church. If you are not keen on bingo do come along and enjoy some refreshments with us and meet your friends. All are welcome.

If anyone would like to donate something towards the refreshments, cakes etc or a 'can' for our hamper prizes, we would be very grateful. Thank you.

Elizabeth Greenfield (813370)

PETT GARDEN CLUB - will meet on Tuesday 8 October at 7.30 pm in the Village Hall. Mr N Gossling will talk on Easy Gardening with Mediterranean Plants and Herts. Annual membership £3.00. Visitors welcome 50p.

PETT WI - will meet on Friday 18 October at 2.30 pm in the Village Hall. Annual meeting for Secretary's report, presentation of financial statement and election of committee.

JUMBLE SALE - on Saturday 9 November in Pett Village Hall 2.00 - 4.00 pm. Please bring your donations to the Village Hall between 11.00 am and 12 noon or phone 812443 if collection is required. There will be a cake stall, raffle and tea and coffee etc will be available.

TO ALL OUR LOCAL SHOPS:

Phil at the Butchers, Eric and Shiela at the Country Stores, Tony at the Post Office, Paul at Norris', Fay and Alan at Griffens and Rachel and Steve at the Market Stores - THANK YOU! You have, yet again, helped so much throughout the year by putting up posters for various events, providing prizes and selling the Pett Puzzle. Your support is very much appreciated as is your interest in what is going on throughout the parishes.

TO CHRIS HARRIS:

Thank you for all the work that went into organising the Fete. It was a successful and enjoyable occasion. Thanks are also due to the very many people who made posters, ran stalls, put up tents and counted the money!

TO JOHN TAYLOR:

Thank you for the Pett Puzzles and thank you for being the mastermind behind the recent Gift Weekend in Pett. A lot of time hs gone into both these projects and they have been successful.

PS Can you tell the Roman General that all is forgiven and that Brunhilde sends her love!!!

PETT FLOWER ROTA

6 October Mrs Pruden, Mrs Moir
13 October Mrs Jury, Mrs Spore
20 October Mrs Medlock, Mrs Grundy
27 October Mrs Jury, Mrs Hogan

Help needed for Flower Rota. We badly need extra volunteers to help arrange flowers at Pett Church. If there is anyone willing to take a turn on the rosta (only every 6 - 8 weeks) please contact me. Many thanks.

Kay Jury (812537)

NATURE NOTES

I was walking in Guestling Woods with a friend's dog at 8.00 am on a very misty morning. Suddenly Pandora 'spooked' at something up ahead, and following the direction of her gaze I saw a big dark shape in the fork of a tree. A few paces nearer and the shape became a huge cat, so that I thought the Beast of Bodmin must have come on his holidays. Seeing itself observed, the animal stood up, at which point Pandora decided I would handle the situation better without her help. As I walked nearer it seemed to reduce in size, until I was directly underneath it, when it was just a very big domestic or feral cat.

A few days later I saw the biggest Adder I have ever seen - so big that until I got close enough to see the lovely zigzag pattern down its back I thought it must be a grass snake. I tried to measure it against my walking stick, but it didn't take kindly to the interference and got so cross that it wouldn't keep still enough. As its mouth was wide open threatening me, I saw that its tongue was jet black, something I had never previously noticed.

Other interesting sightings include a vixen with two cubs, a hobby chasing swallows near the Royal Oak, and two white rabbits together on Toot Rock. There were eventually more than 350 spotted orchids on the bank by the Garage. There were also a couple of really dark pink yarrow flowers.

A magpie was foraging in a friend's garden when a jay flew down, attacked the magpie and stole its food. I find this surprising, as I would have backed the magpie in a scrap between the two species. They are bigger, heavier birds, even discounting the tail, and give the impression of being much more aggressive.

If you are interested in Nature, why not come along to the meetings of Pett Level Naturalists Society, which are held in the Village Hall on the third Friday of each month. You don't have to be an expert, you will see an interesting slide show, and the annual subscription is only £2.00. Do give it a try - you will be very welcome.

Avril Thurley

Copy for the November magazine for Guestling should be sent to Mr Griffiths, Sunnyside, Eight Acre Lane, Three Oaks and for Pett to Mrs F Taylor, Summer Hayes, Pett Road, Pett by Wednesday 16 October.

"BEST EVER" HOLIDAY CLUB

Hot off the press is a very enthusiastic report on this year's THREE VILLAGES CHILDREN'S HOLIDAY CLUB held at Guestling/Bradshaw School. The overwhelming opionion from the Team, the parents and the children was that it was the "best ever" Holiday Club.

A unanimous ovation for the Leader, Wendy Hatch, who grouped around her an outstanding team who came from four local Churches of differing denominations. The material once again from the Scripture Union was so good. It brought an emphasis on talking to one another and getting to know each other, under the title of "CHATTABOX". Being "Friends of Jesus" means being friends with everybody, and that feeling was created.

The parents gave their appreciative and wholehearted support. We were so grateful to the Headmaster, Tom Collins, who was around with other members of staff, along with the clergy to chat to the children. It was a first class "benefice event", with a promise of more to follow. The Club even won second prize for their float in the Hastings Carnival. Well done, everyone, especially Wendy!

To summarise, there were more children than ever before, and everyone had a really good time of fun, fellowship and learning about Jesus. By the end we were looking forward to doing lots of things together in the Benefice and certainly booking next year - same time, same place.

Eileen Balch

RECORDED IN GUESTLING AND PETT REGISTERS

We congratulate on their Marriage

10 August Angus Eoin Cameron Mekie and Natalie Sarah Mulberry at

St Laurence, Guestling

7 September David Edward Wadeson and Paula Ann Hull at St Laurence,

Guestling.

Sean Adams and Barbara Jane Goodsell at St Mary & St Peter,

Pett.

We are delighted to welcome into the Church through Baptism

14 July Benjamin Kevin Clifton of Gatehurst Cottage (at St Mary & St

Peter, Pett

21 July Jessica Nicole McKeown, Stocks Green Farmhouse, Guestling

Thorne (at St Laurence)

1 September1 Katherine Joanne Perkins of Morgay Wood, Butchers Lane, Three Oaks (at St Laurence)

8 September Sophie Ellen Clifford of 3 Cherry Garden Farm, Peter James Lane (at St Mary & St Peter, Pett)

We extend our sympathies to the relatives and friends of

Gilbert Arthur (Ricky) Richardson of 2 Guestling Hall Cottages

(74 years) at Hastings Crematorium

19 July Archibald (Archie) Jonathan Meckiff Beck of Meckiff, Chapel

Lane, Guestling (83 years) at St Laurence and Hastings Crematorium. (Ashes interred on 7 August in Guestling

Churchyard)

27 August Elaine Knight of Dar-es-Salaam, Canal Bank (84 years) at St

Mary & St Peter, Pett and at Hastings Crematorium.

12 September (Cremated remains) Charlotte Elizabeth Lord (late of Ludlow,

Shropshire) (89 years) sister of the late Margaret Jackson, died

1976.

16 July

13 September Service and burial at St Mary & St Peter, Pett William James

Neal-Morris of French Lodge, Pett (91 years).

IN MEMORIAM

During the summer we lost several outstanding personalities from our area. Although he had been unwell we were shocked to hear of the death of Archie Beck. Archie was an outstanding character in Guestling for as long as we can remember. Eric Hollingsworth who spoke at the funeral called him the Burgermaster of Guestling'. Except for the war years, when he worked on the docks in Portsmouth, Archie was always in and around Guestling. His exploits have become legendary. Eric reminded us of incidents on the cricket field. Archie delighted in colourful language. He was a warm and affectionate friend, but a difficult adversary!

Always committed to Guestling, he was in earlier years around the church, knowing the Evers brothers and was especially close to the Revd Bill Manners. Yet with the loss of the rector of Guestling and the amalgamation of the schools at Guestling, Archie found himself fighting for the old days. The service at St Laurence was a significant occasion, packed with the Guestling community, colleagues from the Parish Council, for which he worked so hard, friends from the Lodge and colleagues from working and leisure days, with a time of remembrance at the reception afterwards.

Our sincere sympathies to sisters Joan and Eileen and niece Alison. Archie's ashes are buried in the grave of his parents in Guestling Churchyard.

We were very sad to lose Elaine Knight, a long time resident of Pett Level and member of Pett Church. She had fought long and hard against her final illness with great faith and courage. Our special prayers are for daughter Dilys and grand-daughter Sam, who will miss her so much. Also to our churchwarden Meriel, who had been such a close friend.

We were also sad to say goodbye to Billy Neal-Morris. His wife Rose had died in March, well in her nineties. Billy found it so hard without her. They had been together for over 50 years, and are now reunited. Billy was buried with Rose in Pett Churchyard. We remember them with affection.

BENEFICE IN BRIEF

The Churches' Magazine Committee met recently to discuss the possibility of a UNITED BENEFICE MAGAZINE! The group consisted of wardens, editors and interested parties. There was a surprising oneness of mind, with a desire to eventually produce a united periodical.

There will be a trial run. A combined DECEMBER/JANUARY edition will be produced under the FAIRLIGHT COVER, as these are already ordered. In the centre, there will be the services of all the Churches, and other news will appear in sections. The group would be very interested in your reaction to it. A competition will be set to find a cover for the new magazine, if and when it is produced. The earliest possible time would be June 1997, when Fairlight's current order of covers runs out! There will be much to be considered, but your opinion will be valued after the trial.

The Treasurers and Wardens also met last month. The Rector brought the REVD JOHN FORD to the meeting. John is the Diocesan Adviser in Mission and Renewal, a part of a seven strong team appointed to help parishes plan for missionary outreach John had spent the afternoon with Robin, who showed him round the Benefice. He was very interested in our plans and offered to help us. The Treasurers and Wardens were so impressed with him that he is to visit the FIRST BENEFICE PCC which is to be held on THURSDAY 7 NOVEMBER at St Peter's, Fairlight Cove.

Some have asked about CONFIRMATION PREPARATION. We have booked a BENEFICE CONFIRMATION at St Andrew's, Fairlight on SUNDAY 13 APRIL at 10.30 am. Classes will commence in January. The adults will follow a course based on the ALPHA PROGRAMME and be held at the Rectory on FRIDAY EVENINGS. Let Robin or Eileen know if you would like to join the group. Any teenagers who are interested should inform the Rector as soon as they can so he can make provision. With many thanks.

THE LEAGUE OF FRIENDS OF THE MEMORIAL CARE CENTRE, RYE

I would like to thank all those members of the League of Friends and all other local residents and visitors who came to the Garden Party at the Care Centre on 7 September as both helpers and supports. The depth of feeling for the Care Centre was apparent from the numbers who attended; that we raised nearly £2,000 from what was intended to be a fairly low key pleasant occasion says it all. Thank you Rye, Winchelsea and District!

John Priestley, Chairman

CHRISTMAS CARDS - 8 different Christmas Cards (3 on sale last year and 5 new designs) are on sale at Reception in the Care Centre by the League of Friends. They will also be available at The Charity Card Shop, 11 High Street Rye from 31 October to 17 December, at the AGM and from Tessa Potts, 4 Friars Road, Winchelsea.

The Care Centre comprises a unique blend of community care facilities - 30 sheltered flats for the elderly, a Day Centre, respite care facilities, a community laundry, a kitchen serving the Meals on Wheels service and a Medical Wing consisting of 15 in patient beds and out patient facilities. It is in the Medical Wing that financial problems have arisen. The other facilities are not affected. When, almost a year ago the Charity - Memorial Care Centre, Rye took on the management of the Medical Wing it had to do so in the knowledge that the East Sussex Health Authority (as it then was) were taking up for the National Health Service only 8 of the in patient beds instead of the 12 that had been expected. The Charity was left with the task of raising the resulting revenue shortfall from the remaining 7 beds and from letting facilities in the out patient area. This was a very difficult task and whilst considerable progress has been made in the past 11 months the Charity has not been able to close the gap between the cost of nursing staff and other outgoings on the one hand, and the revenue earned on the other. There is no £200,000 debt outstanding but the point has now been reached where we are simply running out of money.

We are now, therefore, urgently looking for a solution that will ensure the long term continuation of the Medical Wing for the benefit of the people of the Rye area, who contributed so much to the creation of the Centre. During the past year the Hastings & Rother NHS Trust have provided the nursing staff in the Medical Wing under contract to the Charity so they became aware of the difficulty that was being experienced. Now, together with the East Sussex, Brighton and Hove Health Authority they have joined us, with their enormous experience in health care, in helping to find a solution that will secure the Medical Wing on a long term basis. Both they and we believe that there are exciting possibilities for developing the facilities here at the memorial Care Centre. Rye Health and Care Ltd the original Charity that still owns the property are determined that the Medical Wing shall be preserved and we are all working towards a successful outcome.

Gerald Moor, Chairman

NORMAL SUNDAY SERVICES

GUESTLING (ALL AT 11AM)

PETT

1st Sunday - Matins

2nd Sunday - Parish Communion 3rd Sunday - Family Service 4th Sunday - Parish Communion 5th Sunday - H Communion BCP

9.30am - Parish Communion 10.30am - Family Service 9.30am - Parish Communion 9.30am - Matins & Address 9.30am - H Communion BCP

PETT LEVEL - Holy Communion

8.00am - 2nd and 4th Sunday

11.00am - 1st Wednesday in each month

GUESTLING

CHURCH OFFICERS

PETT

CHURCH-WARDENS Mrs M Barnett - 754974

Mr K Tytherleigh - 751516

Mrs A Hawksley - 812705 Miss P M Deasy

CHURCH-WARDENS

SECRETARY Miss J M Groves - 813341 SECRETARY Mrs K Jury - 812537

TREASURER

Mr K Tytherleigh - 751516

TREASURER

Mrs P J Gerreli - 812699

FREE WILL OFFERING Mrs K Greenwood - 812790 STEWARDSHIP RECORDER Mrs P J Gerreli - 812699

ELECTORIAL ROLL Mrs B Wicking - 438027 ELECTORIAL ROLE Mr M Plank - 812154

ORGANIST & CHOIR Mrs J Medlock - 812173

CHOIR MASTER Mr K Tytherleigh - 751516

> JUNIOR CHOIR AND CLUB Mrs E Greenfield - 813370

ORGANIST Miss H Gainsbury DEANERY SYNOD Mr & Mrs Cooper

DEANERY SYNOD Mr & Mrs D Greenwood

Revd Robin Balch (RECTOR), The Rectory, Pett - 813234 Revd Derek Owen (ASSISTANT), Church House, Waites Lane, Fairlight, Hastings - 813104